Recap of January 6, 2009 TC Finance Committee Meeting

Last night as part of the TC workshop, the TC Finance Committee met to discuss budget items (listed as #s 2, 3, and 4 on the workshop agenda.)  In attendance at this first FinComm meeting of the year were Councilors Lennon, Rowe, Swift-Kayatta, McKenney, and Sherman.  Also attending were School Board members Brigham, Cotter, Ray, Townsend, and Winker, as well as Alan Hawkins and Mike McGovern.

Budget Outlook

Mike provided a brief overview of his 12/30/08 memo regarding areas of potential savings to make up a projected gap of $482,000 to $521,000 in the FY10 municipal budget.  Anne went over various potential FY10 budget scenarios:

	
	Spending Changes
	Resulting Tax Rate Increase

	
	
	

	1.
	School and muni spending +2.0%
	+4.523% tax rate increase

	2.
	School spending +2.0%

Muni spending -3.28% (flat net to tax)
	+2.527% tax rate increase

(muni -0.87% and school +4.44%)

	2a.
	Two year change, FY08-10, using above scenario, would be that muni spending +0% over two years and school spending +7.4% over two years)


	

	3.
	Total expend. flat (school gets benefit of County decrease)
	+2.249% tax rate increase

 (muni -0.87% and school +4.04%)

	4.
	No total tax rate increase

(muni spending -3.28% and 

school spending -0.95%)
	+0% total tax rate change

(muni -0.87% and school +0.89%)


Anne then reviewed some data from the current economic environment:

--CPI-U November 2008 = +1.1% nationally; +0.7% for Boston/ME/NY/CT.  Trend is downward (deflation.)  December 2008 report release date is January 16, 2009.

--Per government BEA personal income report, personal income for November 2008 was -0.2%.  For 3Q08, disposable personal income was -4.2%.

--Social Security benefit increase for 2009, based on CPI-W for August 2008, was +5.9%.

--Deterioration in housing and credit markets.

--GDP shows recession.

--Early indicators of impacts on town revenues (bounced checks up; Comm. Services extended day care wait list has disappeared; etc.)

A discussion of targets followed.  (One of the TC goals this year is to set financial targets for the FY10 budget process.)  The Town Manager indicated that he could submit a municipal budget with a 0% increase in the tax rate for municipal services which would mean spending/service cuts.  The School Board has set a +2.0% spending target for the Superintendent and his administrators (at the administrators’ request to set a target at which to aim in putting together their initial budgets.)  A lengthy discussion followed on what targets (if any) were appropriate for the municipal and school budgets (expenditure change? tax rate change?  both?)  Mike summarized that he understood that the general consensus of councilors present was to shoot for a 0% municipal tax rate increase and that is what he would do.  Different councilors had different ideas about what possible targets for the school department should be.  Further discussion on targets will occur as more information becomes available.

FY09 Curtailment of State Aid for Education (GPA)

There was no new information from Alan Hawkins or any of Cape’s legislators (who attended the workshop earlier in the evening) about the amount of the state curtailment of Cape’s 2008-09 GPA money, so everyone is still using the decrease of approximately $421,000 as our estimate for the FY09 revenue cut.  The word from the legislators, etc. is that Cape should not expect to get any more GPA for FY10 than it will end up getting for FY09 (i.e., the $421,000 decreased revenue level should be used for FY10 budget planning also.)  After discussion, the TC Finance Committee voted 3-1 (voting as the Finance Committee in a FinComm meeting, not as the Council) to recommend to the full TC the following action to assist the schools with the unforeseen loss of state revenue:  “Authorize a transfer of up to $200,000 from the town undesignated surplus to the school undesignated surplus; however, the transferred amount will not be more than 50% of the amount of the GPA curtailment amount for school year 2008-09.”  This recommendation will be placed on the January TC agenda.

Budget Outreach

Anne then outlined plans that she, Kathy, and the two board chairs have discussed for future budget-related meetings.  A budget forum in the Council chamber is planned for 7:00 pm on Wednesday, January 21; the format will be like a public hearing and will be televised.  It will be an opportunity to hear from citizens who want to give suggestions on the upcoming budget about their ideas for town/school revenue enhancements, their preferences/priorities for service cuts, and their thoughts on the proper level of property taxes.

At 7.00 pm on Wednesday, January 28, the School Board and Town Council will have a joint workshop in the CEHS cafeteria.  The intent is to have a more informal format than in previous years and to mix the two boards at round tables to work in breakout groups before convening as one big group.  More information will follow from Kathy and Anne, the two finance chairs.

Board members of both boards were asked if the plans for these two meetings sounded right and if they had any other ideas for what we should do.  No new ideas were offered and the consensus expressed by members of both boards was that the plans sounded good.

2008 Bond Issue

Mike reviewed his recommendations for reallocating the May 2008 bond funds somewhat (within the original outlines of the bond) as outlined in his12/31/08 memo.  After discussion, the Finance Committee voted 4-0 to recommend to the full TC that Mike’s recommendations be accepted; this recommendation will be put on the January TC agenda.

At this point, the Finance Committee meeting adjourned and attendees returned to the regular TC workshop agenda chaired by Jim Rowe.

Anne

TC Finance Chair

